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[Dr. McKinley, message, David & Bathsheba / It Happened One Night ] 
Psalm 13 is such an incredible expression of the heart of David, the 
psalmist. You know the Bible says of David, the one who wrote that Psalm, 
in Acts 13, in verse 22, when his life was being recounted that David was 
described as a man who was after God’s own heart. What an incredible 
description of a man’s life, that this man David was a man who in his life 
and in his pursuit and in his commitment, was a man who is known to be a 
man after God’s own heart. How would you like to have someone write that 
about you many years after you were gone? That, that was the lingering 
reputation of your life, that you were a man or you were a women after 
God’s own heart. And certainly we see that in the portraits and the 
expressions of David when we read the Psalms. Leona said it so clearly, 
all of the human emotions that we experience are found in the Psalms and 
David opened and poured his heart out before God and David often a…, 
related and recounted through the events and expressions of his life his 
fears and ultimately his faith in a God who would never fail him. But as 
wonderful as it is to read Acts 13:22 and to hear and to know that phrase 
that David was described as a man after God’s own heart, in 1st Kings 
chapter 15 in verse 5 we read something else about the life of David. The 
Bible says here in another summary of his life: 
 
…David did what was right in the eyes of the LORD, and had not turned aside 
from anything that He commanded him all the days of his life,… 
 
That’s good! 
 
…except…except in the matter of Uriah the Hittite. 
 
What’s that? What is this about this man David, who did what was right in 
the eyes of the Lord, not like so many others who had wandered and done 
what was right in their own eyes, like the days of the Judges; this man 
had done what was right in the eyes of the Lord: 
 
…except in the matter of Uriah the Hittite. 
 
Suddenly a great record is shadowed and stained with a great smear and a 
man who on the one hand had so much that can be good said about him, is a 
man who is clearly identified in the Scripture as being a man who had a 
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fault that was recorded and that is being even recounted tonight as we 
gather in this place. What is the matter of Uriah the Hittite? Well, if 
you open your Bible with me tonight to 2nd Samuel, chapter 11, we read the 
account of Scripture that tells us what this all refers to and what this 
all relates to. It’s one of the most powerful and one of the most vivid of 
all of the portions of Scripture in the Bible and tonight I want us to 
begin reading in 2nd Samuel, chapter 11, verse 1 and we’re going to read a 
rather large passage of Scripture. I want you to know that at the outset 
so you will read with me and engage with me, but it’s very important that 
I not just give you my words but that you hear the Word of God on this 
matter. 2nd Samuel 11, verse 1 says: 
 
1Now it came to pass in the spring of the year, at the time when the kings 
go out to battle, that David sent Joab and his servants with him, and all 
Israel; and they destroyed the people of Ammon and besieged Rabbah. But 
David remained at Jerusalem. 2And then IT HAPPENED ONE NIGHT that David 
arose from his bed and walked out on the roof of the king’s house. And 
from the roof he saw a woman bathing, and the woman was very beautiful to 
behold. 3So David sent and inquired about the woman. And someone said, “Is 
that not, Bathsheba, the daughter of Eliam, and the wife of Uriah the 
Hittite?” 4Then David sent messengers and took her; and she came to him, 
and he lay with her, for she was cleansed from her impurity; and she 
returned to her house. 5And the woman conceived; so she sent and told 
David, and said, “I am with child.” 6And David sent to Joab, saying “Send 
me Uriah the Hittite.” And Joab sent Uriah to David. 7And when Uriah had 
come to him, David asked how Joab was doing, and how the people were 
doing, and how the war prospered. 8And David said to Uriah, “ Why don’t you 
go down to your house and wash your feet.”  So Uriah departed from the 
king’s house, with the gift of food that the king followed him. 9But Uriah 
slept at the door of the king’s house with all the servants of his lord, 
and did not go down to his house. 10So when they told David, saying “Uriah 
did not go down to his house,” David said to Uriah, “Did you not come from 
a long journey? Why don’t you go down to your house?” 11And Uriah said to 
David, “The Ark of Israel and Judah are dwelling in tents, and my lord 
Joab and the servants of my lord are encamped in open fields. Shall I go 
to my house to eat and drink, and to lie with my wife? As you live, and as 
your soul lives, I will not do this thing.” 
 
What a message! Here’s the man that we read of as being a man who was 
after God’s own heart, but here is a scene in the life of this man that is 
filled with shame and shock and distain as we see him doing something that 
is absolutely despicable. He’s involved with another man’s wife and in 
order to try to cover up what has happened as a result of the consequence 
of his involvement an unplanned and an unwanted pregnancy, he brings the 
man in from the battlefield, sends him to his house, but the man won’t go. 
And isn’t it interesting that the man, not only, wouldn’t go home, but 
when the king asked him about it he said, “Can I go to my house when my 
God and His people and the Ark are in tents, when my general and my leader 
and my men are in the field? Will I go to my house and eat and drink and 
lie with my wife?” Well, the story picks up in verse 14: 
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14The morning came and it was said that David wrote a letter to Joab and 
sent it by the hand of Uriah. 
 
David wrote a letter and he said Uriah take this back to Joab for me. 
 
15And he wrote the letter and in it he said, “Set Uriah in the forefront of 
the hottest battle, and retreat from him, that he may be struck down and 
die.” 16So it happened while Joab besieged the city, that he assigned Uriah 
to a place where he knew there were valiant men. 17And then the men of the 
city came out and fought with Joab. And some of the people and the 
servants of David fell; and Uriah the Hittite died also. 
 
The final 2 verses of the passage, verse 26 and 27: 
 
26And when the wife of Uriah heard that Uriah her husband was dead she 
mourned for her husband. 27And when her mourning was over, David sent and 
brought her to his house, and she became his wife and bore him a son. But 
the thing that David had done displeased the LORD. 
 
The thing that David had done displeased the LORD. 
 
I think you have the picture, it’s the awful, ugly, shameful, painful 
picture of adultery. Now for…don’t get the idea for a moment when the 
Bible says that the thing David did displeased the Lord, doesn’t mean that 
God looked at David and said, oh you naughty, naughty boy. No, the Bible 
is implying here that God knew and that consequence would come, that there 
was a consequence to displeasing God in the life of David, this king, this 
man and obviously the co…consequence was great, because it was David’s son 
Solomon who was the wisest man who ever lived. David’s son Solomon who was 
born after this baby to David and Bathsheba who wrote these words in 
Proverbs 6:32 thru 33, he said: 
 
32He who commits adultery with a woman lacks understanding; And he who does 
so destroys his own soul. 33Wounds and dishonor he will get, And his 
reproach will not be wiped away. 
 
Those are strong words from the boy who was born from a man and woman 
whose relationship began with adultery and immorality. It’s a very 
interesting summary and yet it is the complete antisepsis of everything 
that we read and that we see in our world today about sex…sexual fantasy 
and adultery. Our world makes much of sex and adultery as being an issue 
of fantasy for adults and that whatever consenting adults want to do is 
okay, because it’s all protected by law and it’s all blessed in love. But, 
the Bible presents a very different picture and portrait of what happens 
and the consequence of breaking God’s law and standard and of the 
consequence of immorality and adultery in the lives of people. While we 
live in a world that makes adultery a fantasy it is anything but a 
fantasy. You know very well that this summer one of the Blockbuster movies 
of the year was a movie entitled Mr. and Mrs. Smith. Mr. and Mrs. Smith 
was the story of John and Jane Smith and ordinary suburban couple with 
ordinary lifeless suburban marriage. But each is hiding something in the 
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world that they’re dying to know and that is that each of them are 
actually highly paid assassins and they’re all both living separate lives 
as highly paid assassins and the irony of the story is that they 
ultimately get hired to take one another out. The story’s described as a 
marriage filled with conflict that turns into sexy action as this couple 
begins the adventure of trying to figure out how they’re gonna fulfill 
their mission and how they’re gonna save their marriage. I think most of 
you also know that the actor and actress who played in this movie, the man 
was Brad Pitt, Mr. Smith, the actress Angelina Jolene, Mrs. Smith. And 
while they were filming a movie about marriage, Brad Pitt stepped out of 
his marriage and stepped into a relationship with Miss Jolene. Now I don’t 
have to say that to you because I wanna teach you culture and cultural 
icons, it’s just none of us can get away from it can we? All you have to 
do is watch an entertainment segment on any news program in the evening or 
walk by the tabloids at the checkout counter at the grocery store or just 
be a…, taking a look at any magazine and you’re gonna hear the life 
stories of all these people. And I don’t say those things tonight in order 
to exploit them, I say those things to tell you that there’s a story 
behind the story and the story behind the story of a movie about marriage 
was a story of adultery and a story of injury and of pain and of hurt that 
came into the lives of others who were there and there are stories behind 
the story that we need to see and we need to know and understand and I 
believe that that’s the reason that the Word of God gives us a story, like 
the story of David and Bathsheba, it is so that we might see and learn 
that an…adultery is anything but a fantasy. Adultery brings much pain and 
much injury and of all of the tragedies that I see in the world in which I 
live today, the tragedy that breaks my heart above all other tragedies is 
the fact that so many people who claim to know and love Jesus Christ and 
who claim to be living Christian lives and building Christian homes are 
just as likely to engage in acts of adultery and to chase the fantasy as 
the people who live in the world and never name the name of Christ. That 
is the core of the issue of concern for me. And so when I see that, when I 
see people in our world who are falling prey to the same fantasy and the 
same destruction and to the same deception that is bringing injury to so 
many other in our world I believe that it’s important for us to stop and 
to consider; what does the Word of God have to say in a clear and straight 
fashion about this subject and how much do we need to hear and to heed 
those words in our lives tonight. In fact it actually prompts some very 
important questions for us tonight and I want you just to write these 
questions down and to CONSIDER THESE QUESTIONS based on this passage of 
Scripture that we’ve been examining and considering tonight. 
 
The first of the questions that I would put before you tonight is this; 
WHO IS AT RISK? If we begin and we read the account of a man who’s said to 
be a man after God’s own heart, but a man who is seen in 1st Kings as…as a 
man who pleased the Lord:   [1 Kings 15:5] 
 
…except in the matter of Uriah. 
 
Who is at risk when it comes to the matter of adultery or any other form 
of moral failure in life? Well, the answer to that question is simple; 
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every one of us is at risk. Every one of us is at risk in life of 
experience the damage and the consequence of moral failure. Now, I’ve 
spent an entire a…, message last week talking about this subject, looking 
at the life of Samson and Delilah, but I think it’s important to come back 
and just hit that point home one more time that every one of us needs to 
see and to understand that there are risk factors that we need to be aware 
of and attuned to, that we must pay attention to so that we won’t end up 
in damage and injury in life. You know, every one of us, who rides in an 
automobile, is at risk aren’t we? I mean, just to get in a car and drive 
across town is a risk, but the way that you minimize the risk is by paying 
attention when you’re behind the wheel of that car. If you’re not paying 
attention you’re increasing your risk when you drive the car. 
 
Sort of like a little boy who went to Sunday School one day and they were 
talking about some Old Testament characters and stories and they were 
talking about Lot and his family and they talked about how Lot and his 
wife began to flee Sodom and Gomorrah. But, the Sunday School teacher was 
making the point that as they were running out of the city, that Lot’s 
life look…wife looked back and when she looked back she turned into a 
pillar of salt. A little boy sitting on the front row said hey that’s 
nothing, we were driven down the street and my mom looked back and turned 
into a telephone pole. Heh! [congregation laughter] 
 
You see if you don’t pay attention you’re gonna have an accident and the 
fact of the matter is, is that every single one of us needs to see and to 
understand that the only way that we can minimize risk is by paying 
attention. It’s very clear to me in 2nd Samuel, chapter 11, verse 1, that 
there’s a big signal light flashing when it says it was the spring of the 
year, it was time for kings to go to war, David sent Joab, but David 
stayed home. You see he’d had so much success and there was so much peace 
that David decided, as a king, that he didn’t have to go to battle any 
more. He could just send somebody else out to battle for him. He didn’t 
have to be engaged. He didn’t have to have his guard up. He didn’t have to 
put his armor on. He could just stay back and stay at home and David did 
not realize how great the risk was of staying in the palace when he needed 
to be on the battlefield. And I say that to you tonight to say that, that 
was a step of carelessness in his life. You see he may have been able to 
have overcome the enemy on the battlefield, but he wasn’t able to overcome 
the enemy within, his own lust and the enemy who had targeted him and that 
is our adversary, the Devil. I need to tell you tonight, very clearly that 
you are on Satan’s hit list and you are on Satan’s hit list because you’re 
sitting in this room tonight. You’re here saying I’m a Christian, I have a 
Bible, I’m trying to learn the Word of God and Satan’s sayin yeah that’s 
great, but let me tell you somethin, I got somethin for you. I got a 
better deal for you, we need to do it my way, not God’s way. And what 
happened in David’s life is he didn’t understand that he was on Satan’s 
hit list. It’s interesting to note the risks that we take and the foolish 
choices that we make as we go through life. 
 
Did you know that studies have shown that as people’s income goes up in 
life that the risk factor of adultery and cheating in marriage goes up 
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proportionately? That’s a pretty strong signal to send to a group of 
people who live in a…an affluent and a progressive area. It doesn’t mean 
that we’re all rich, but it sure means that as we progress and as we 
succeed that we might begin to become careless and we might get 
comfortable and we might start taking our blessings for granted and it 
might not be long until we’re standing on the roof when we need to be 
outside in the battle. Who is at risk? 
 
The second thing that we need to ask and answer tonight is WHAT INCREASES 
OUR RISK? If there are risk factors that we can identify and understand, 
what are some of those risk factors and how do we need to see those? We 
know there are risk factors that contribute to disease. Now, there are 
certain things that are a…a part of the way that we are, that are a part 
of our genetics, a part of…of a…of our life and our background, our 
heritage and…and a…, our family tree as though it were. There are some 
predispositions that we all have for disease and we all have a 
predisposition to sin because we are all fallen and we have all sinned and 
fallen short of the glory of God. But, beyond the predisposition that we 
have to sin, the fact of the matter is there are some risk factors that 
will increase our propensity to sin in this area of life if we do not see 
it and if we do not understand it. And so I want to identify some KEY RISK 
FACTORS tonight that I think are important for you and for me to see and 
to hear and to be reminded of in the Word of God. 
 
The first is the one that just is glaring off the page of Scripture and 
that is UNGUARDED LUST…unguarded lust. Lust is a part of our fallen nature 
and the Bible declares that we live in a world where we all struggle with: 
[1 John 2:15] 
 
…the lust of the flesh, the lust of the eyes and the pride of life. 
 
…the lust of the flesh, the lust of the eyes and the pride of life. 
 
The Bible tells us here that what happened with David happened one 
evening, it happened one night when he went out and he saw; he saw a woman 
and the Bible starts giving us enough to really capture the imagination. 
The Bible says of this woman that she was bathing and that she was very 
beautiful to behold. The Bible’s tellin us this girl was something and 
there’s not a man in this room who doesn’t know what I’m talkin about when 
I say she was very beautiful to behold. Now don’t go too far with that 
though tonight, okay guys, but just…I just wanna be sure that you know 
that I understand that every man knows this temptation, because men are 
drawn by the eye-gate to the shape, to the form and to the beauty of a 
woman. Every man knows that that’s a battle and every man knows that he 
struggles to maintain that in his eyes. 
 
Just recently, my wife was a…, leading a mentoring mom’s Bible Study and 
they were talking about David and Bathsheba in this passage of Scripture 
and my wife was trying to underscore the fact that men have a tendency 
to…to be weak in the area of the eye-gate and what they see. And then she 
made this comment, she said now frankly if it were me, if I looked out my 
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window and saw a naked man I’d call the police. [congregation laughter] 
Now that’s the difference between men and women. [more laughter] The man’s 
gonna stand there and look, the woman’s gonna pick up the phone and say, 
“Help!” [more laughter] And yet the Bible teaches us that this is a 
problem. It is the problem of unguarded lust. Now, just as much a man has 
the temptation and the tendency to be engaged through the eye-gate, the 
woman can quickly be engaged through attention and through touch. When 
someone begins to be responsive to her, when someone gives her touch or 
gives her attention and begins to listen it can open her heart. It must 
because some of the guys that I see with beautiful women make me think 
there must have been somethin that made them get attacked to him. 
[congregation laughter] I mean they must be great listeners and so… [pause 
for more laughter] I’m just sayin there’s a difference here between men 
and women, okay? [more laughter] Jesus made it very clear in Matthew 
chapter 5 that:  [verse 29] 
 
“…if you eye offends you, pluck it out…” 
 
What was He saying? He was saying that if your eye offends you, that is if 
you are living in such a way that you are indulging in lust of the eyes it 
would be better for you…now this isn’t literal, but He’s saying it would 
be better for you to take away the eye-gate than to burn in Hell because 
of unrestrained and unguarded lust in your life. So we let curiosity and 
lust rule in us and the result is that it will ruin us. 
 
The second thing that we need to understand that brings and opens the door 
to the risk factors of life is UNRESOLVED CONFLICT…unresolved conflict. 
Every relationship is marked by conflict, but if we fail to address the 
conflict in a relationship we will become the victim of the injury of 
conflict and many times marriages are divided and destroyed because of 
unresolved conflict. Dissonance creates distance and once there’s distance 
in a relationship, that distance between the two will open the door for 
closeness with someone else. Now, I can’t psychoanalyze David and know all 
of what happened in his life, but I will tell you and it is very 
interesting that if you turned back, I don’t want you to do this, but if 
you turned back just 5 chapters, that you read of an account of the day 
that David went to get the Ark Of The Covenant when it have been recovered 
from the Philistines and to bring it up to Jerusalem in preparation for 
the building of a temple. And the Bible tells us that the day that they 
did that, that David danced in front of the Ark. He was so excited he 
celebrated, but instead of walking in a pompous fashion in the robes of 
royalty, he threw off his robes, he threw off, as though it were, his 
crown and the Bible says that he danced in front of the movement of the 
chariot as it brought the Ark back to Jerusalem. And in 2nd Samuel 6 and 
verse 16 we read that David’s wife: 
 
…Michal…despised him for this action. 
 
Yes, David was married. He was married to Michal who was the daughter of 
Saul, the king that he had a…, followed. And the Bible tells us that 
something was evident in their life and the conflict that is seen there, 
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as though it were, severed this relationship with David. And the Bible say 
that Michal conspired…there was clearly conflict in his relationship with 
his wife. The Bible tells us in Hebrews 12, in verse 15 that unresolved 
conflict that is: 
 
…the root of bitterness will spring up in us and by it many will be 
defiled; 
 
And then it talks about immorality. The Bible links immorality to 
unresolved conflict and bitterness in life. 
 
There’s a third thing that I believe helps to bring and…and causes this to 
happen in life and that is UNDERDEVELOPED SELF-ESTEEM…underdeveloped self-
esteem. Not only the unguarded lust that looks at someone, but the 
underdeveloped self-esteem that says look at me. Now again, I don’t know 
all the particulars about Bathsheba and I would be very careful about 
overly faulting her in this situation, but it is clear to me that 
Bathsheba went out to the open place and was bathing openly, publicly, 
right below the roof of the king. Now maybe she thought he was at battle, 
I don’t know. But maybe she just thought he may come out to watch her. 
Well, let’s just admit that we all like a picture and there are many in 
our world, men and women who are running around every day by the things 
that they wear and the things that they do saying look at me…look at me… 
look at me. It’s the whole idea of how much can you appeal. It the whole 
idea of how much can you market and how much can you keep yourself on the 
market by the way you dress and the way you act and the come-ons that you 
make and the open doors that you leave for others. 
 
I found it interesting to note that 35% of the people who use personal ads 
for dating are already married. Heh! That’s an open door. And a lot of 
people are living with an open door trying to bait attraction in their 
life and underdeveloped self-esteem is a risk factor and though you may be 
a needy person, you better be very careful about wearing your needs and 
trying to attract the wrong kinds of response. 
 
And then there’s UNMET NEEDS…unmet needs. 1st Corinthians chapter 7, verses 
4 and 5, are very important verses for every married couple. The Bible 
makes much of the relationship of marriage and the wonder of marriage and 
in fact in the book of Hebrews the Bible tells us, Hebrews chapter 13, 
that marriage is honorable and the bed is undefiled, but that fornicators 
and adulterers God will judge. The Bible says the marriage bed is 
something sacred and something holy, but the Bible also tells us in 1st 
Corinthians chapter 5 and in verses, I’m sorry, not 1st Corinthians 5, 1st 
Corinthians 7, verse 4 and 5 that: 
 
4The wife does not have authority over here own body, but the husband does. 
And the husband does not have authority over his own body, but the wife 
does. 
 
And then the Bible says this: 
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5Do not deprive one another… 
 
I just saw a guy over there nudge his wife. Heh! [congregation laughter] 
That’s the biggest “Amen” he’s ever given in church. [more laughter] Some 
people are sayin where is that in the Bible, what did he say that verse 
was? The Bible says that God has made and given the relationship of sexual 
union and intimacy to the married couple in order to bring safety, 
security and intimacy in their lives and there is a holiness and there is 
a holy that is intended by the providential plan of God in the union of 
marriage, but the Bible always qualifies it and it’s qualified as being in 
marriage and for married couples only. 
 
The next risk factor that increases the propensity for failure in our life 
it’s…it would be what I call UNGRATEFUL ATTITUDE, failing to recognize 
what God has done and what God has given me in a mate in life. And thus 
when humility is eclipsed by pride, pride will begin to cause me to become 
ungrateful. I am absolutely convinced that the fuel of adultery is a twin 
tank; on the one hand there is lust and on the other hand there is pride 
and when pride and lust mix together it is a combustible reality that 
brings an explosion and ultimately a destruction. And pride  is so often 
the fuel, when I quit being grateful, when I quit being thankful, when I 
quit seeing what God has given me and what God has done in my life. And I 
want you to know I believe that’s a principle for all of us, not just for 
married couples. I believe when you become ungrateful and you begin to 
indulge yourself thinking I’m entitled to something more in life than what 
God has given me then you have become so very susceptible to the 
destructive and deceptive power of sin in every level in your life. 
 
And that brings me to the last thing and that is UNCALCULATED 
CONSEQUENCES…uncalculated consequences. When we anore…when we ignore the 
warning signs and think that we are the exception instead of the rule. 
Then we’re headed for trouble. Now, see David…David thought that he had 
the perfect plan. I’ll bring Uriah home, Uriah’ll go spend the night with 
his wife, in the morning he’ll go back to the battlefield, she’ll have a 
baby one day, nobody will ever know what happened here. But there was one 
problem Uriah wouldn’t cooperate. Uriah was a man of character who stood 
in the face of a king who had compromised his character to indulge his 
life. And in 2nd Samuel chapter 12, we see the consequence. The Bible tells 
that:   [verses 1-2] 
 
1The Lord sent Nathan to David. And when he came to him, he talked to him 
about the fact that there were two men in a city, one was rich and one was 
poor. 2And the rich man had all kinds of flocks and herds. 3But the poor 
man had nothing but one little lamb… 
 
And he told the story of how the rich man had the man killed that he might 
take the one little man of the…lamb of the poor man and make it his own. 
Well David was the ruler and David said if this has happened in my kingdom 
in all of Israel he said then this man will surly die. And he will pay and 
give recompense for all that he’s done and as soon as the words came out 
of the mouth of David, Nathan the prophet pointed his finger and said thou 
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art the man and then he identified the sin with Bathsheba and he 
identified the murder of Uriah and beginning with that judgment, the child 
that was conceived died. David’s daughter was raped. David’s children 
rebelled. The son that he loved and longed to have succeed him on the 
throne ultimately was one who rebelled against him and was murdered and it 
was as though crop after crop after crop came in with the scent of the 
death and consequences of life. If David had only seen the consequences of 
a long lingering look, David would have fled from the roof that night. You 
know the Bible tells us there is pleasure in sin for a season, for a 
season. It was sweet, it was good, it was fast, it was fun, but then the 
season came when the crops came in and the harvest came to the barn and 
what came in wasn’t anything like what he had planed. Oh, it was what he 
had sown it was just that he thought that he could escape the consequences. 
 
Well, that takes me to the final few minutes that I have with you tonight 
and that is what can be done to protect our lives and our families from 
the risks of adultery? Really, WHAT CAN PROTECT our lives and families 
from the risk of any form of sin, any form of destructive behavior and 
consequence? 
 
Well, first and foremost and this is such an important principle to us 
all. We have to RESOLVE to get honest with God and with ourselves about 
the destructive power of lust…lust. There is no such thing as innocent 
lust. Lust is a fire that will burn with intensity until finally it will 
bring destruction in your life. You cannot avoid the reality of lust and 
yet you cannot feed lust, because if you feed lust, lust will ultimately 
bring in a harvest of destruction in your life. It was Martin Luther who said: 
 
“You can’t always avoid the birds from flying overhead, but you can keep 
them from building a nest in your hair.” 
 
There’re some thing you’re gonna see, there’re some things you’re gonna 
encounter. We live in a world that is constantly bombarding us with 
images, both men and women, about what would make life meaningful, what 
would make life fulfilling, what we need, what we want, what we should 
pursue. But you have to get honest with yourself and honest with God about 
the destructive power of lust. 
 
Number two, REALIZE that seduction begins in the heart. It may come 
through the eye-gate, but you know the real problem was not the fact that 
David saw a woman bathing on the roof, it was the fact that he took time 
to think about it and to engage it and ultimately to even say, who is that 
woman, tell me a little bit more about her…I…he began to enter…it was 
something that had been going on in his heart and that’s why the Bible 
tells us in Proverbs that:   [4:23] 
 
We are to watch our heart with all diligence. Because out of the hearts 
flow the issues of life. 
 
No one outwardly knew what David was entertaining in his heart and David 
would never imagined what seduction would do to him in leading him to the 
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point of murder. But he was self-esteemed and he was sin produced from the heart. 
 
Next, RENEW your vows daily. If you’re married and you’re here today can I 
tell you that the greatest thing that you can do every day in your life is 
to renew your vows to your mate? I don’t mean that you stand somewhere and 
say, I do, I do! [congregation laughter] Cause you did, okay, you did a 
long time ago. And most of you know what that means in bold living color, 
but I say that to say that the greatest private commitment you can make in 
your heart at the beginning of the day and the close of the night is to 
say Lord, with this person I do again and God keep me clean and God keep 
me pure and God help me to be the man you want me to be. And every time 
you say I do it helps you to sow again into the life of that person and 
into the life of your family. 
 
We’ve just recently had winter rye grass sown at our house and I love it 
because when I turn the corner and I look down the street and I see my 
yard, my yard is real green and there are a lot of other yards around me 
that are real brown. But you know what? I think that’s how it needs to be 
in marriage. I think you need to keep your yard so green that everybody 
else’s just looks brown. 
 
And then REFLECT on God’s faithfulness and His goodness to your family. 
Reflect on His faithfulness and goodness to you and your family. Just 
don’t let pride overshadow you. Guard your heart by guarding your grass. 
 
And then finally REMEMBER, remember this, that what we cover, God’s gonna 
uncover and what God covers, or should I say what we uncover God will 
cover. He will cover it. One of the most beautiful things in Scripture is 
when Adam and Eve were seen and found in sin. Do you know what they tried 
to do? They tried to cover it up. They put on cloths. They tried to hide. 
God said what’s wrong with you? He uncovered them. But then when they 
stood before God in shame, God took an animal and it was slain and He 
covered them. Why was the animal slain? Because without the shedding of 
blood there is no remission, no covering. That’s what the word remission 
means and the greatest news that I can proclaim to you tonight is that 
Jesus Christ the Son of God knows the shame and the pain of adultery and 
immorality and every other form of sin in this world. But Jesus came and 
died and shed His blood on the cross in order that if you and I would come 
to a place where we would be willing to confess and admit our sins that 
His blood would be the payment that would provide complete and absolute 
covering and even more than that, the cleansing of our sin. For the blood 
of Jesus Christ, God’s Son, cleanses us from every sin and I don’t know 
who all I’m speaking to tonight. I don’t know whether you need this 
message as a reinforcement in your life or whether you need this message 
as a remedy for you heart because you have had a prodigal spouse and your 
heart broken tonight by the injury and the pain that’s been brought 
through that rejec…rejection and that deception in life, or maybe you are 
a person who needed a jolt of reality tonight, God I’ve got to get right. 
But, my prayer tonight is that what happened one night in destruction in 
David’s life, could be a night tonight that it happened one night that was 
a turning point of God’s grace and His mercy and His love in your life. 


